             Wealden District Association of Local Councils

DRAFT

Minutes of a Meeting of the Wealden District Association of Local Councils held via Zoom on Wednesday 12th January 2022 at 7.00pm


1. Present: Councillors Keith Stevens (Chairman, Wartling), Robert Nathan (Hartfield), Deveda Redman (Mayfield and Five Ashes), Kay Moss (Crowborough), Martyn Garrett (Crowborough), Martin Cooper (Willingdon and Jevington), Nikos Mikelis (Chiddingly), Jenny Alder (Herstmonceux), Lolita Reeves (Maresfield), Tony Blake (Danehill), Marcus Turling (Withyham), Chris Magness (East Hoathly with Halland), Chris Rothery (Fletching), Patrick Coffey (Heathfield and Waldron), Doug Murray (Polegate), Kamala Williamson (Ninfield), Diane Ward (Uckfield), Mike Garner (Arlington), Roy Ironmonger (Warbleton), Keith Graham (Warbleton), T Leggo (ESALC), Bob Standley (Wealden) and Chris Bending (Wealden).

Also in attendance; Alison Stevens (Honorary Secretary).

2. Apologies for Absence: Apologies for absence were received from: Beryl Smith (Berwick), Sally Carnie (Berwick), Graham Knight (Horam), Andy Watkins (Willingdon and Jevington), Shirley McKinnon (Pevensey), Susan Cole (East Hoathly with Halland), Chris Morris (Wadhurst), Vanessa Rowlands (Cuckmere Valley) and Averil Price (Wealden).

Inpsector Kendall Wells also sent apologies for his absence.

3. Draft Minutes of the Association Meeting held on the 13th October 2021 – The minutes of the Association Meeting held on the 13th October 2021 were read, approved by all and signed by the Chairman.

4. Updates from Wealden District Council 

Councillor Standley said;
· Budget consultations are currently taking place. An increase is predicted of £5 per year per Council Tax Band D property. The cost of the waste contract is also expected to increase which will have the effect of reducing any surplus. The cost of mandatory garden waste collections is expected to have a negative effect on the Council’s finances as Government may only pay for the cost of the service, not the additional income the Council currently receives to offset the wider cost of the waste contract.
· Wealden has been lobbying Government Ministers hard to get the housing numbers in the Local Plan reduced. Council Leaders met Michael Gove, the Housing Minister, and explained the challenges. Councillor Bob Standley said he felt the Minister understood the concerns raised. These included the way the 5-year land supply (5YLS) was calculated. In the Wealden District Council area there are more than 7,500 permissions for new homes given, but not built out - with the unpalatable effect that unbuilt permissions mean there is a lack of a 5YLS, and this has encouraged further speculative planning applications. The current use of 2014 population data rather than more up to date 2018 figures was also questioned. Councillor Standley said the assistance from the parishes has been really helpful.
· Councillor Standley also met Rishi Sunak, the Chancellor of the Exchequer. Councillor Standley voiced his concerns regarding any new unfunded obligations imposed from Whitehall on local councils such as the collection of food waste and changes to green waste collection. The council leader was also able to raise the issue of new housing numbers.  Wealden District Council recognises the need for new housing and the infrastructure that is required but the government proposed numbers are too high given that more than 60% of Wealden is an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty or other protected designation. The Chancellor asked a number of questions and in particular on Central Government funding bids such as the Levelling Up Fund. Councillor Standley said Wealden District Council rarely seems to be allocated further funding from Central Government despite having areas of deprivation.

Mr Bending said;
· The Local Plan is on track to be produced in the Spring. Work is ongoing and details are shared through Parish Cluster Meetings.
· The Strategic Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment (SHELAA) has been delayed for technical issues but it won’t hold up the overall production of the Local Plan.
· The Environment Bill is now law and Wealden is now waiting for the secondary legislation on area’s including waste (above) and Biodiversity Net Gain.
· Waste Management reported 30 missed bins across the District.

In answer to Councillor’s questions Councillor Standley and Mr Bending said;
· The Government tell Wealden to produce a local plan based on evidence, so hard to accept government refusing to use their own up-to-date evidence of housing need.
· The Wealden Planning Enforcement Strategy 2016 was updated in 2020.
· If the Council submits a local Plan with less housing than the 1225 per year it has the potential to fail, risking further speculative applications.
· Parishes would prefer the see the size of towns increase but for towns it’s the other way round.
· The MRN bid to improve the roundabouts on the A22 is still going ahead. The improvements are expected to cost £35m of which Wealden is contributing £4m.
· Infrastructure improvements are planned for. Wealden does not provide them and has to work with partners and try and find solutions. Parking is a difficult issue but ultimately the aim is to reduce the number of cars and increase walking and cycling.
· The Plan is also about employment so business development will continue regardless of the housing figures. Demand for office spaces, large warehouses and smaller units is high.

Councillors also asked all Local Authorities, especially Highways, to use more up to date data and look at effect the housing will have on local and not just ‘A’ roads. It was explained that only a small part of the 2021 census has been released at this time.

Councillor Turling asked if it was normal practice for Wealden officers to contact residents and ask if they may come and survey their land. Councillor Standley said it isn’t and asked for details so he can investigate.

Councillor Williamson asked if Wealden plans to employ more Enforcement Officers. Wealden has unfilled vacancies despite offering attractive salaries. 

5. Overdevelopment in Wealden

Councillor Mikelis from Chiddingly Parish Council read from his report which said;

‘Our Parish Council in June 2021 set up a working group to consider and to address concerns that Wealden is being over-developed. 

Having studied the National Planning Policy Framework, its Guidance, the Ministry’s “standard method”, and statistical projections by the Office of National Statistics, we concluded that the cause of the relentless destruction of our countryside is the current housing policy of the government. We also concluded that Wealden District Council suffers from government pressure to deliver its housing quotas. 

The government has repeatedly declared that it wants 300,000 new houses to be built each year in England. It justifies this using the 2014 projections of the Office of National Statistics which show that for 2022 to 2032 England will need 211,498 new houses each year. Using two uplift factors, the Ministry makes the ONS data stretch to the desired figure of 300,000. However, the most recent, and thus more accurate, projections published by ONS in 2018 show an annual need of only 158,286 new homes for 2022 to 2032. By ignoring this 25% reduction in demand, the Ministry maintains its target on its economic mantra of 300,000. Looking at our own district, the 2014 ONS projections for Wealden for each year of the decade ahead were for 866 new houses. Using its fudge factors, the Ministry inflates this to 1,236 new houses each year, while the 2018 ONS projections show a need for just 581 new houses each year. In other words, a demand of 581 has become a command for 1,236! Obviously, our elected representatives are leading us down the wrong path.

Having understood the problem, we then approached the group of seven neighbouring Parish Councils that had formed a Focus Group and proposed that we join our voices in opposing this skewed system, whereby Wealden District Council must now operate under the “presumption in favour of sustainable development”. We all agreed to write a letter to the Secretary of State for “Levelling Up, Housing and Communities” (Mr Michael Gove), to outline our concerns and objections; to request that the “standard method” is abandoned; and to ask that our Local Planning Authority is allowed to assess its needs based on objectively determined local factors. 

The letter to the Minister was sent on 6th December. It was also copied to the Prime Minister, to MPs whose constituencies cover parts of Wealden, to MPs of opposition parties who hold housing portfolios, to all councillors of Wealden DC, to Directors of WDC, to all clerks of parish councils in Wealden and to numerous press outlets. 

On the 17th December we received a rather long reply from an anonymous Ministry official, which skilfully avoided to address the substance of the issues raised in our letter. On the 20th December we reverted with the following message to the Ministry: “Further to your reply of 17th December please allow me to insist that Mr Gove should see himself the letter that I had sent him on 6th December on behalf of seven parish Councils in Wealden. I understand that Mr Gove had a productive meeting with the leaders of Wealden District Council on the 10th December discussing the very subjects contained in our letter and your reply, and we therefore wish to be sure that the reply we received fully reflects Mr Gove’s current thinking.”  Today, 12th of January, we received the following response from the Ministry: “With apologies for not responding sooner, this is just to confirm that we have forwarded your request for the Secretary of State to see the letter that you sent on 6 December, on behalf of the Wealden Parish Councils, to Mr Gove’s office”.

Although the government’s initial response was disappointing, it was not surprising. Nor should it be surprising to the Ministry that we are not satisfied by their response. In fact, following the rather wide distribution of copies of our letter to Mr Gove, the voices against overdevelopment have been growing. On the 8th of January 2022 a group of eleven parish Councils in the Lewes District wrote to Mr Gove, raising the same issues we did and demanding that the government revise their planning formula.

Also, having copied our letter of 6th December to the Clerks of all parish and town Councils in Wealden, several councils have approached us supporting our initiative. We aim to organise in March a meeting of Wealden’s parish and town Councils to try and coordinate opposition against the unsustainable development that is being forced on us.’

This process, which also has support from Senior Members and Officers at Wealden District Council, will continue alongside the Cluster Meetings.

It was agreed that the problem is of the Government’s making, not Wealden’s. Councillor Turling said he felt Wealden is not listening because he sent three emails to Councillor Standley which to date have not been answered. Councillor Standley said he always answers emails and put his email address in the chat room to check they were being sent to the correct email address.

Councillor Murray said he felt residents need direction as to where they should direct their energies to. Wealden issues a number of press releases, which are also on its website covering such key issues.

Councillor Ward said levelling up is also needed within Wealden and asked for new facilities in the north of the district rather than just in the Hailsham area. She was assured that improvements are being considered in north Wealden too.

6. Reports from Outside Meetings 

Councillor Stevens was elected as the Chairman of the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) on the 8th December and provided the latest update from NALC. He said;
· All the new committees have been set up and each has set their own priorities.
· He also attended a meeting with the Housing Minister to put across what Parish and Town Council’s do and their need for more funding.
· He also attended the County Association of Local Councils Forum.

Councillor Stevens also said his priorities are;
· Remote Meetings – District Councils, County Councils, NALC and MPs are all pushing for them.
· Health 
· Climate Change
· Making NALC more transparent and talk with Town and Parish Councils more.
  
7. Next Association Meeting: Councillor Stevens apologised for not having arranged for a representative from ESCC Highways to attend this Association Meeting but said he will invite someone to the next meeting which is to be held on the 6th April 2022 via Zoom.
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